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APEC Economic Committee First Plenary Meeting

February 14-15, 2012, Moscow, Russia

Chair: Mr. Louis Bono, United States

Chair's Welcome

The Chair opened the meeting by welcoming EC members and extending his congratulations for the work that was accomplished in 2011 under the leadership of the previous Chair.  The Chair also noted that much work remains to be done in 2012 including through the work of the five Friends of the Chair groups as well as in the areas of Ease of Doing Business (EoDB), Good Regulatory Practices (GRP), and in streamlining the work of the committee to ensure its continued effectiveness for APECs objectives.

Introductions

Each attendee was invited to introduce themselves.  Approximately 60 people attended the meeting representing all 21 economies (Australia; Brunei; Canada; Chile; China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; Republic of Korea; Malaysia; New Zealand; Papua New Guinea; Peru; Philippines; Russia; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand; United States; and, Viet Nam). The APEC Secretariat, Convener of the Competition Policy and Law Group (CPLG), CTI Chair, SFOM Chair, ABAC, Asian Development Bank (ADB), and OECD were also represented. 

Adoption of the EC1 Plenary Agenda

The meeting agenda (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/001) was adopted without amendment.

Overview of APEC 2012 Priorities 
Ms. Vittoriya Idrisova of the Russian SOM Chair Office made a presentation on behalf of the SOM Chair outlining Russia’s priorities for APEC in 2012 (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/003).  The four priorities in 2012 are: trade and investment liberalization, regional economic integration; strengthening food security; establishing reliable supply chains; and, intensive cooperation to foster innovative growth.

Advancing EC Objectives: FOTC and CPLG Contributions

CPLG

The Convenor of the CPLG, Mr. Yukinari Sugiyama presented a report on the main activities of the CPLG in 2012 (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/004) highlighting three new projects for 2012.  The first project is a survey on information exchange on competition in APEC, which is being organized by Russia and which is currently underway.  This project involves a questionnaire on information sharing polices for competition regulators in APEC economies; results will be published in 2012.  The second project is on measures of competition development in APEC, also proposed by Russia.  This project involves a survey of economies’ activities in development of domestic “competition culture,” as well as a workshop that will be held in Vladivostok; final results will be disseminated in 2012.  The third new project, a proposal to hold an APEC Training Course on best practices in dealing with abuse of dominant practices in Competition Policy, is proposed by Indonesia.  The CPLG Convener, supported by comments from New Zealand, made a special plea for support from EC members to ensure this project is ranked sufficiently high to receive APEC project funding as it was not ranked high enough to obtain funding in the first round of 2012.

The CPLG Convener also discussed a members dialogue on competition assessment that was undertaken during the CPLG meeting on February 13, submitted the CPLG 2012 work plan for endorsement by EC, and introduced some minor amendments proposed for the Collective Action Plan (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/005).  In addition to the new projects for 2012, the work plan includes continued updates to the Competition Policy and Law Database and members presentations on updates and developments of competition policy.

FoTC on Competition Policy

Mr. Lliam Findlay (Australia) introduced the 2012 work plan for the FoTC (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/006).  The work plan contains three elements.  The first element is assisting economies with the implementation of the ANSSR plans with respect to competition policy.  Efforts in this area will include a micro-level workshop sponsored by Australia to assist APEC members in Asia with implementation of their ANSSR plans.  Two more workshops sponsored by the United States will be held in 2012; the first will follow the Australian model but focus on economies in the Americas while the second will help developing economies map out high-level implementation strategies.  The second element of the work-plan is to explore ways to provide economies with a practical understanding of how to undertake structural reforms.  This work element is based upon the findings of a study from the Policy Support Unit (PSU) in 2011.  The final element of the plan is competitive neutrality, the idea that state owned enterprises should not have competitive advantages over competitors as a result of state ownership.  There was some debate among members regarding if this element belongs in the CP FoTC or the FoTC on Regulatory Reform; furthermore, it was recommended that competitive policy and competitive neutrality should be coordinated with the Committee on Trade and Investment (CTI).

FoTC on Corporate Law and Governance (CLG)

Mr. Nguyen Anh Duong (Viet Nam) reported on four possible new projects in the area of corporate law and governance in 2012 (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/007).  The first is a theme report on lessons learned from the financial crisis for corporate governance and law, a lead economy has not yet been identified for this project.  A second project on corporate law and governance for Small and Medium-sized Enterprises (SMEs) will be led by Viet Nam, a more detailed proposal will be delivered for EC2.  The third proposal is a policy discussion on International Financial Reporting Standards and financial reporting issues which is tentatively scheduled for EC2, this work will be led by New Zealand and ABAC.  The final project is in the area of e-corporate governance, where work could be undertaken towards sharing on best practices of corporate governance on the Internet.  A volunteer economy to more fully develop this idea is still required.

A comment was received regarding the lack of work in the areas previously covered by the FoTC on Strengthening Economic and Legal Infrastructure (SELI) and in the area of mergers.  The FoTC coordinator will look into these areas further intersessionally.

FoTC on Ease of Doing Business (EoDB)

Mr. John Hicks (United States) reported on the completion of the EoDB workshop and the submission of the Interim Report on progress of APEC against the five EoDB indicators:  (1) starting a business, (2) dealing with permits, (3) getting credit, (4) trading across borders, and (5) enforcing contracts.  The proposed work plan (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/008) includes diagnostic studies (in Chile, Indonesia, Mexico, Peru, Philippines, Thailand, and Viet Nam) and next step capacity building projects (in Peru and Indonesia) based on studies already completed.

A comment was received regarding expanding the EoDB indicators considered by the FoTC.  Another point was made that further reforms made under the Phase 3 activities around Enforcing Contracts needs SOM level attention, because it will involve serious structural reform in Indonesia to proceed.

FoTC on Public Sector Governance (PSG)

Professor Tsai-Tsu Su (Chinese Taipei) outlined the five themes for the PSG which also serve as potential areas of focus for the 2013 APEC Economic Policy Report (AEPR) (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/010).  Next steps include (1) preparations for the APEC Economic Progress Report, (2) a project to assist member economies to improve governance quality in the public sector, and (3) a paper on fiscal transparency and public accountability.

It was recommended that the AEPR be focused on just one of the five focus areas, specifically, enhancing fiscal transparency and public accountability.

FoTC on Regulatory Reform (RR)

Mr Nobuo Kiriyama (Japan) introduced a briefing by Dr. Tilak K. Doshi, Principal Fellow and Head, Energy Economics Division, National University of Singapore and Dr. Neil Sebastian D’ Souza, Fellow, Energy Economics Division, National University of Singapore (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/012) on the PSU project entitled “Regulatory Reform – Case Studies on Green Investments.”  The presentation focused on a comparison of the regulatory frameworks of several industrialized economies and emerging economies related to energy efficiency and renewable energy.  They concluded that competitive markets are more likely to achieve efficiency, while protecting the environment, promoting energy security, and promoting economic growth.  The FoTC work plan (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/011) therefore focused on improving the business environment, enhancing green growth, and promoting an innovative workforce through developing skills and an adaptable professional workforce.

It was noted that regulatory coherence is one of the major controversies in TPP negotiations where the process and architecture of regulation development is the subject.  A comment was also received that regulatory coherence can only be attempted after a system has been put in place to develop regulations.

The work plans of all FoTCs were endorsed by members.

Overview of Activities Across APEC Fora

APEC Business Advisory Council (ABAC)

Mr. David Dodwell made a presentation on the priorities of ABAC for 2012 (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/013), highlighting Competition Law, EoDB: providing metrics for a Bogor “Dashboard,” and regulatory reform as key issues from the EC agenda of interest to ABAC.  Other key challenges include credit rating agencies, mobilizing private sector financing for infrastructure, and demographic shifts and skills availability.

Committee on Trade and Investment (CTI)

Ms. Monica Contreras, Chair of the CTI, presented an update on the ongoing work in this committee (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/014).  The outcomes of 2011 focused on Next Generation Trade and Investment Initiatives, Green Growth, and Regulatory Cooperation.  2012 priorities will be regional economic integration including trade and investment liberalization, food security, supply chains, and innovative growth. 

It was noted that there are several areas of overlap between CTI and EC, for instance trading across borders and regulatory coherence.  The CTI and EC chairs agreed that it was important to improve communication between committees in the future to de-conflict and improve the effectiveness of our work.

Human Resources Development Working Group (HRDWG)

The Chair noted a paper submitted by the Lead Shepherd of the HRDWG, Dr YoungHwan Kim regarding the group’s work on education in the area of Regional Economic Integration (REI) (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/015).  The draft paper outlines a program for producing an online portal and training for high school and university students to gain access to 20 experts from APEC economies.  The program is designed to promote REI.  The method is to leverage expertise in economics and related subjects to create a learning community oriented to the common vision of REI.  A formal proposal for endorsement will be circulated intersessionally.

Senior Finance Officials Meeting (SFOM)

Mr. Andrey Bokarev, SFOM Chair, presented the schedule and priorities of the Senior Finance Officials (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/016).  The proposed priorities include:  (1) Fiscal Sustainability as a Factor of Long-Term Economic Growth; (2) Developing Treasury systems of the APEC economies; (3) National Strategies on Financial Literacy; and (4) Financial Policy Measures to address the impact of natural disasters.  The EC Chair welcomed continued cooperation between the fora.

Updates from the APEC Secretariat

Mr. Michael Vonk presented on the projects that were approved during project approval session 3 in 2011 and provided timelines for project approvals in 2012 (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/017).  He also provided a brief update on the other Developments at the APEC Secretariat (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/018).

Dr. Denis Hew of the PSU provided an update on ongoing projects at the PSU (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/019), highlighting the 14 projects that were completed in 2011, including a final assessment of the Second Trade Facilitation Action Plan (TFAPII).  Ongoing projects of interest to the EC include an economic trends and analysis report (more details provided under agenda item 10) and the EoDB Interim Assessment (more details provided under Agenda item 5).

APEC Economic Policy Report (AEPR) Planning Session

The 2012 APEC Economic Progress Report will be on the Ease of Doing Business.  In 2009, APEC Leaders endorsed an APEC-wide goal of 25 percent improvement in five priority areas by 2015.  The PSU conducted an interim assessment report of the 2009-2011 period for all APEC Economies to determine if progress has been made (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/020).   According to the assessment, APEC made collective progress in the EoDB initiative equal to 11.6 percent, exceeding the 2011 interim target of 5 percent.  This interim assessment will form parts one and two of the AEPR.   

Part three of the AEPR will be the Individual Economies’ Reports.  TATF presented a template for consideration of the information economies will submit for their sections (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/021).   Members expressed concern about the scope and structure of the proposed template and debated the form and purpose of the submission.  TATF later proposed a revised sample template which was acceptable to the members.  The revised template will be circulated for comments and formalized intersessionally.  TATF will also provide a revised schedule for submissions in order to support publication deadlines for the full AEPR report.

AEPR 2013

During 2011, the EC decided that the 2013 AEPR would be focused on Public Sector Governance.  There are five possible areas to report on:  (1) strengthening public administration for the future; (2) improving the quality of public service; (3) leveraging Information and Communication Technologies to strengthen public sector governance; (4) enhancing fiscal transparency and public sector accountability; and (5) strengthening trust, integrity, and ethics.  It was agreed that the AEPR should go in depth on fiscal transparency, but possibly strengthening trust as well.  This will also ensure that the report would have added value and not duplicate efforts in other fora such as the Senior Finance Officials Meeting.  Professor Tsai-Tsu Su will circulate a survey and possible template for comments intersessionally.
APEC New Strategy for Structural Reform (ANSSR) 

Victoria Waite from TATF presented a document (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/022) that provided an overview of economies’ ANSSR plans divided by topic, and where applicable identified appropriate FoTC leads.  The EC asked FoTC coordinators to review the document and send any updates to TATF.  The document will then be re-circulated among members.  The United States informed the EC that their concept note on ANSSR workshops was approved (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/023).  The United States is planning to hold a macro-level workshop at SOM2 and a regional micro-level workshop during the summer in Latin America.  The goal is to provide capacity building to support APEC economies in implementing their ANSSR plans.  Australia is also planning a similar micro-level workshop in Asia.  Australia reminded the group that there is an APEC sub-fund for ANSSR that economies can apply for project funding.  Part of the micro-level workshop will be focused on developing projects that can utilize this fund.  Australia asked for support for a self-funded bilateral exchange project that the EC endorsed.  Russia then introduced a proposal on ANSSR implementation, reporting, and monitoring (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/024).  This proposal will be revised based on economies’ comments, including making monitoring and evaluation a topic at the SOM2 ANSSR workshop.  The proposal called for annual reporting, which some economies did not support.  Russia will revise the proposal and circulate for members’ endorsement intersessionally.

Policy Discussion 1:  State of the Regional Economy

Denis Hew, Policy Support Unit (PSU) Director, presented findings on the PSU’s Economic Trends and Analysis Report (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/025).  The report provides analysis on the recent economic performance and prospects of APEC economies.  While not in the business of forecasting, they took growth and inflation data indicators to suggest economic growth should continue at a slow level in the near future.  It was also noted that natural disasters played a significant role in economic performance in 2011 across APEC economies and must be considered in future planning.

The PSU made a number of recommendations including:

· Enhance cooperation to strengthen the region’s financial sector and to develop a more inclusive financial system;

· Strengthen the region’s supply and production chains through effective disaster risk reduction strategies; and

· Accelerate the structural reform agenda as identified in ANSSR and LAISR, despite the uncertain economic outlook, toward achieving a more resilient and competitive economy.

Members discussed the work of the PSU and the utility of the report.  There were additional remarks on keeping the PSU independent and looking for that future point when price pressures signal the next phase in the economic cycle.  The PSU director noted he would be interested in incorporating additional topics into future reports to increase their value to the EC.

Mr. Joseph E. Zveglich, Jr., Assistant Chief Economist, Economics and Research Department of the Asian Development Bank (ADB) provided analysis of the current economic situation noting the challenging nature of analysis across both industrialized and emerging economies represented in APEC.  

Mr. Faisal Naru of the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) presented on elements of structural reform including Green Growth, Human Resources, and building good business environments.  He noted that different economies will have various priorities and approaches to reform based on their individual situations.  He stressed that the goal should be to build capacity to manage whatever comes, because outside influences to the economy like natural disasters or other unanticipated shocks can stress any system.

The Chair noted the usefulness of the reports and hoped to continue to work with the PSU on developing future reports on topics of interest to the EC.

Policy Discussion 2: Strengthening Implementation of Good Regulatory Practices

Mr. Alex Hunt (United States) proposed a survey (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/027) to assist economies on identifying challenges they face in regulatory reform.  The survey asks economies to prioritize and describe challenges in three categories: ensuring internal coordination of rulemaking, assessing impacts of regulation, and conducting public consultation.  The results of the survey will be reported to the CSOM 2012.

The EC endorsed the survey without objection.

Promoting Innovative Growth

Russia presented a proposal to develop a measurement framework using innovation indicators that would reflect regional cooperation in the sphere of science, technology and innovation in the APEC region (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/028).  This was followed by a presentation by Ms. Alessandra Colecchia (document no. 2012/SOM1/EC/029) from OECD.  Ms. Colecchia discussed the current research OECD undertakes in the innovation field.  Members raised questions about the planned timeline and next steps for Russia’s proposal, as well as whether the EC was the correct forum to address this issue.  The Chair would consult SOMs on the proper forum for this initiative.  Certain economies also stated that they wanted more time to discuss the proposal with their experts.  Russia decided to revise the proposal taking into account comments received, and then economies can circulate to their experts for review.

Discussion:  The Role of the EC in Advancing APEC Objectives 

The Chair opened up discussion on how to streamline the work in the EC and make processes more efficient.  One suggestion is to have the EC go paperless.  It was noted that many economies bring laptops to the meetings, and it may be more efficient to distribute documents electronically rather than in paper form.  This has been tried before, so it was suggested that the EC could perhaps set-up the program this year and pilot it during the Indonesia year with interested economies.  Another suggestion was that it could be useful to elect a representative from each economy to receive the more routine emails sent from the Secretariat to ensure the more important emails get the attention they deserve.  The Chair proposed that perhaps by putting a guest’s name or position on a draft agenda would be enough to ask for approval rather than having to send around an addition email.  This process was endorsed by members.  The Chair also suggested that he would consult the chairs of the CTI and the SCE on the margins of the SOM to discuss work-plans and to ensure that there was proper coordination among groups.  This was enthusiastically endorsed by the EC. 

Other Business

The document classification list was approved.   The Chair stated that the term of the Vice Chair from New Zealand, Mr. McLeod, ends in 2012.  Mr. McLeod stated that he would happily step aside to give another economy the opportunity to fill the position, however if no economy wanted the position he would be willing to extend his term.  Ms. Ibu Huda, the Vice Chair from Indonesia, said that she would not be seeking another term and believed it would be beneficial to the EC to have a new economy fill her seat as Vice Chair.

Chair's Closing Remarks

The Chair closed the meeting by summarizing the work that was discussed over the previous two days.  The Chair stressed the importance of continuing the hard work and momentum intersessionally, especially with the compressed timeline this year.  He thanked the Russian hosts for their hospitality and looks forward to seeing everyone in Kazan.
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